MINUTES OF THE BROOME PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 7TH SEPTEMBER 2017 AT 7.30 P.M. IN THE MAIN HALL OF THE VILLAGE HALL
PRESENT: Robert Earl, chairman; Christine Kramer, vice chairman; Jackie Kellett; Fred Hartwell; Reg Holmes; Mal Howlett; Paul Austin, clerk; Brendon Bernard, district councillor; Margaret Stone, county councillor; Vicky and Clare, 100 Club; and two members of the public.

1. APOLOGIES: A Frost.

2. MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING Acceptance proposed by M Howlett and approved.  

3. POLICE MATTERS

R Holmes reported that there had been no police response to the theft of a trailer from his property.

4. MATTERS ARISING FROM MEETING OF 6 JULY 2017
a. Village Sign, Broome Heath & Village Hall. 

        For progressing the village sign and armistice centenary beacon R Earl suggested forming a sub 

        committee. It was agreed it would include R Earl, F Hartwell and Colin Kramer with the clerk

        attending.

        R Earl reported that siting an anglers' car park at the bottom of the slope behind that village hall

        was supported by the parish council; the Ditchingham Estate; and Tom Harbinson, the owner of

        the fishing rights for the heath. T Harbinson would deal the Norfolk Wildlife Trust, who could

        potentially object to the scheme.

        F Hartwell reported that regarding the village hall a new carpet was to be laid the next day.

b. Future of Parish Council. In response to the first consultation, the district council were recommending no changes to the structure of Broome Parish Council. A second consultation was now to start.
c. Adventure Playground. The routine inspections were not revealing any problems. It was of some urgency for the bank account signatories to be changed to those of the parish council, now money was starting to be paid into the account again.  

d. Traffic Problems. 

The blocked gulleys along the by-pass had been reported to the district council who accepted responsibility and would arrange to carry out the work. The county council had agreed to cut back the hedge alongside the by-pass to the east of the Yarmouth Road junction and had given a reference number for the work. 

Also requiring urgent attention was the footpath along the eastern end of Yarmouth Road, which was so overgrown as to be virtually unusable; M Stone asked that both she and the county council should be contacted about this in writing, and she also offered to help resolve the overgrown state of the combined footpath/cycleway/bridleway that ran alongside the by-pass. 

e. Ditchingham Mens Shed. 

Pauline Allen reported that because of environmental concerns arising from the close proximity to the heath of the proposed site of the mens shed to the rear of the playing field behind the village hall, it had been decided to try and provide the shed as an extension to the hall.

F Hartwell said it was believed this scheme, unlike the previous one, could obtain planning approval and it was now intended to prepare an application as until it was approved it wasn't possible to obtain any grant funding. The new proposal had the advantage that were the mens shed to ever close, other organisations would have the opportunity to use the facilities; and the mens shed would have access to the existing toilets.
f. Phone Box. Christine Kramer reported that herself and Colin had completed all the work required to convert it into a library and that it was now successfully open; and that she would rotate the selection of books available.


 

g. Other. 
Transparency Fund. The decision on the award of grants had been made at the end of August and the council was waiting to see if it had been successful.
War Memorial. The thieves who had stolen part of the war memorial had been caught and would go to court in November. Any potential insurance claim would wait until it was known whether the thieves would have to pay compensation.

5. CORRESPONDENCE

Land Allocation. The parish council had earlier signed a petition against allocating further land for development before current sites were built on. The district council had given legal advice that holding an inflexible view could invalidate parish council recommendations on future planning applications. Parish councillors continued to feel they should oppose further approval of potential development sites but M Stone warned this could cause a risk to their own future planning applications.
House Martens. A member of the public had asked if the council would support a scheme of siting nesting boxes near the heath lakes, where insects might help the endangered birds flourish. He suggested a joint scheme with the school. The council agreed, and landowners the Ditchingham Estate would be approached.
Ditchingham Crossroads. The correspondent had also claimed this junction was dangerous and argued for 'Stop' signs to replace the 'Give Way' ones. Though a Ditchingham issue councillors agreed and also considered the Hollow Hill Road/Thwaite Road junction dangerous. Ditchingham Parish Council would be offered support and M Stone offered finance from her 'Highways Fund' towards a solution.
6. PLANNING 

a. Land Adjacent to 39 Yarmouth Road – Diversion of part of footpath. 
The surveyor administering this had explained the legal process was not yet complete.
b. The Wilderness, Loddon Road – Single storey extension, re roofing and internal alterations. As recommended, approval had been given.

c. Land North West of Yarmouth Road – New three bedroom bungalow (outline). The plan had been resubmitted, with a letter from the district council environmental quality officer backing it; but the parish council still opposed because of the problems the narrow access would cause.

d. 32 Yarmouth Road – New front porch. As recommended approval had been given.

e. Land to the Rear of 72 Yarmouth Road – Detached bungalow with integral garage. Despite parish council support, this had been refused, as it was seen as too large scale and because of problems concerning a tree on the site.

f. Land Adjacent to 184 Yarmouth Road – Demolish garages and replace with a pair of semi-detached properties. A revised plan had been submitted which the parish council opposed for the same reasons as the first; however the second plan was then withdrawn, and the refusal of the first appealed.
g. 80 Yarmouth Road – Single storey dwelling. The parish council opposed as with previous plans because of possible damage and disturbance for neighbours.
h. Land Rear of 179 Yarmouth Road – Reserved matters for scale, layout, landscaping and appearance following outline approval - erection of two storey residential dwelling with attached garage. Councillors opposed due to effect of construction on neighbours.
i. Other. None to consider.
7. ACCOUNTS
  a.    Bank Balances.     

      Current Account 





  £4349.19
         Savings Account





  £1167.27







              
  £5516.46

  b.    Internal Audit. R Holmes was satisfied with the figures.

  c.    Receipts and Payments
      Receipts


South Norfolk Council £100 – phone box grant






      "

  £20 –  community litter pick





Revenue & Customs £2691.07 – V.A.T. repaid (this had now been paid 



into the correct bank account)



  

      Payments authorised      Chq 100855 Tas Valley Fire (U.K.) Ltd £94.80 – fire extinguisher 




inspection





Chq 100856 Imon Site Ltd £144 – grass cutting around play area and 



village hall





Chq 100857 C Kramer £100  – cost of conversion of phone box (The 



cost of the work had exceeded this, but Christine only accepted the 



value of the grant awarded – see above)





Chq 100858 Paul Austin £404.16 – salary for the period Oct – Dec 




'17  





Preceding proposed by R Holmes and approved.

8. OTHER BUSINESS

M Stone gave a county council report, mentioning infrastructure.
Litter Pick. An autumn one would again be held, the preferred date being the 21st October. F Hartwell said it was likely the 'Mens Shed' would give strong support, as a way of promoting their scheme.

Footpaths. The footpath's officer, John Hodkinson, had walked a number of the footpaths and reported on those that needed maintenance. The clerk would discuss with him the best action to take.
St Anne's House. R Earl reported that residents at this rehabilitation home in Ditchingham were involved in unacceptable behaviour. A meeting was to be arranged with a senior manager at the trust that ran the home to agree a solution.
100 Club. Vicki and Clare handed over cheques for £345 to the village hall and play area with the profits from the club. Vicki explained that changes to the prize money had been successful, and they were thanked for what had been achieved.
Dog Fouling. A member of the public complained about dog mess on the triangle of common land bordered by Sun Road and Loddon Road. It was agreed signs would be erected stating it was mandatory that the mess was cleared up.

There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.25 P.M.

9. DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS – at 7.30 p.m. on Thursdays 2 November 2017, 4 January, 1 March, 12 April (annual parish meeting), 3 May (including a.g.m.), 5 July, 6 September, and 1 November 2018.  
 

